ALSTONEFIELD PARISH COUNCIL

The Clerk to the Council: Maureen Binfield: 01335 310146
c/o The Village Hall, Alstonefield, Ashbourne, Derbyshire. DE6 2FR 
Councillors: Nick Bonsall (310262).  Dot Griffin (310249).
Frank Lipp (310302).  Noel Peat (310000).  Cathy Reavy (310125).
 Kevin Stockton (310347) Rupert Hignett (310389)
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 2nd November 2011 at Alstonefield Village Hall.
Present: Cllr D Griffin (Chair), Cllr N Peat (Vice Chair), Cllr F Lipp, Cllr R Hignett, Cllr C Reavy (taking minutes for this meeting) Cllr N Bonsall

District Councillor Edwin Wain joined the meeting for agenda items 50.4 to 52.1 inclusive.
One member of the Public was present.
45  Apologies – Maureen Binfield, Clerk and  Cllr Kevin Stockton
46  Declaration of Interest - None
47  Minutes of Previous Meeting – Agreed and Signed
48  Public Forum - No issues were raised.
49  Planning Matters - No planning matters have arisen up to 28th October 2011. 
50  Financial Matters

50.1Financial Statement and bank reconciliation as at 30th September 2011 were presented and accepted.
 50.2 Payments
50.2.1– Clerk – M Binfield – October salary £176.16 – approved.
50.2.2 - Inland Revenue – Tax for Clerk’s salary - £43.80 – approved.
50.2.3 – Lengthsman – Ian Redfern - £150.79 – approved.
50.3 Monies Received


50.3.1 Car park Honesty Boxes

 Playing Field car park  £21.91      Toilet Car Park £50.35
 

50.3.2 September Car Boot rental £70.00

50.4 Precept 2012

Initial thoughts about requirements for next year’s spending were discussed.  Items raised were:-
· Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Celebrations ( including boundary fencing & paving slabs in the event that the Woodlands Trust application is successful – see item 52.4)

· The posts on the verge just past the toilets car park are rotten and need replacing.
· Discretionary Grants – Cllr Lipp reminded the meeting of the two facilities of value to parishioners, the Church & Village Hall. Speaking on behalf of the Village Hall Committee, Cllr Lipp gave the example of the VHC requiring about £50k either through grants or otherwise and the Committee are about to launch an appeal.
· Playing Field maintenance needs to be factored in.

· A few more cones are required, particularly for community events such as Street Parties.
· Noticeboards - the Milldale one needs to be larger and the one outside the old Post Office. requires attention.

· Chatter supplies need to be budgeted for.

· District Cllr Wain reported that the Dovedale toilets are under consideration for closure. The Alstonefield toilet block in the car park had also been mentioned in these discussions. The Peak Park own the building and should they make a decision to close the toilets, there could be financial and other implications for us. Cllr Griffin will contact the Peak Park to establish the position.

A separate precept meeting is to be held prior to the next Parish Council meeting on 14th December.
51  Playing Field Matters


51.1 Play Area Safety Check Confirmation – 26th October 2011
51.2 Playing Field maintenance 

-  Cllr Griffin advised that the potholes have now been filled in on the car park and all agreed  

 that the area is much improved.
-  Cllr Lipp reported that the gaps between the wood framing and the main surface on the play    area have been filled. A small amount of cracking has been left, which is quite safe. However this will need attention next Spring. We may need to allow another £120 to supplement the remaining repair materials.

-  Cllr Griffin reported that the ‘No Dogs Allowed’ sign has now been replaced.
-  Cllr Griffin advised that the bench in the play area needs sanding down & treating with preservative. This is something to be done at Spring Clean time next March.


51.3 Car Park – honesty box – report on monies collected prior to November meeting





Playing Field Car Park – £26.32      Toilet Car Park - £44.43



Cllr Griffin advised that the playing field honesty box lock last appeared as if it had been forced. Cllr 
Griffin has organised for this to be repaired and thanks were given to Michael & Andy Griffin. The box 
will be reinforced should there be a reoccurrence.  Cllr Peat brought up the idea of putting an honesty 
box in Milldale Car Park. It was agreed that this should be pursued.
52  General Village Matters

52.1 – Parked Car – updates from DVLA & District Council


We have received a visit from Safety & Enforcement Officer, David Smith, (SMDC). One of Mr. Smith’s 
operatives was due to visit the owner, but we are unsure whether this visit has taken place. A written 
response to our letter has been received from Simon Baker, Chief Executive, SMDC. There has been no 
formal reply from the DVLA; however it is reported to us via the SMDC that the DVLA are planning to 
make a visit. The DVLA have the authority to take any course of action they choose. We are unsure as 
to the current status of the taxation of the vehicle.  Cllr Griffin suggested that if it would be helpful, we 
could get access to a low loading trailer and take the vehicle to the owner’s house. District Cllr Wain 
offered to take the matter up and planned to talk to David Smith on Thursday 3rd November. He will 
report back to Cllr Griffin.

52.2 – Signage 


Alstonefield Parish General


Cllrs Lipp & Griffin have photographed the existing road signs and Cllr Griffin has now spoken with 
Angela Nutter from Highways, who has agreed that new Alstonefield village signs will be supplied. The 
missing Stanshope sign will also be replaced and the chicane put back on its post. 

Millway Lane – Cllr Peat has sent in photographs of the articulated vehicle incident but has received no response to date. Cllr Peat agreed to chase this up with Angela Nutter, both as a resident and on behalf of the Parish Council. There was some discussion about the possibility of signs stating ‘Local Access Only’.
Community Paths Initiative – footpath signs

Cllr Griffin has spoken to Dawn Plant and reported that we have been successful with our application, and will receive a grant of £280. In addition, Gypsy Lane has become a little overgrown at the bottom end (Bridal Path 39) – this will be attended to, either via the Peak Park or a working party.

Access Path – sign to Milldale
Cllr Reavy raised the safety issue of walkers using the road (Lode Lane) instead of using the access path to Milldale. It was agreed that a sign would be placed to re-direct walkers safely.
We still have around £100 from last year’s grant and it was agreed that the money should be spent on some good quality fingerposts to complete the original project. 

52.3 -  Footpath outside Archford House

The uneven pavement has been reported to Highways, Reference No. 11111875.

52.4 – Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Celebrations

Cllr Reavy provided a general update about the planned celebrations on Sunday 3rd June 2012 which 
include a procession of floats at 2.00 pm, followed by a street party at 4.00 pm, and Thanksgiving 
service on the George Green at 6.30 pm.  A small group from the community had been formed to 

manage the celebrations.  Cllr Reavy reported that our public liability insurance will cover us for this 
event, provided that a risk assessment is undertaken. An application for road closure will now be 
submitted.


It was agreed that a Woodlands Trust Application for a pack of 105 free trees would be submitted, with 
the aim of making  a woodland walk, with a gate required for access, boundary fencing and paving.  It 
was felt that this objective is consistent with the results of the Consultation exercise held a few years 
ago, where parishioners were asked for their views about the future of this site.  The community group 
planning the Jubilee Celebrations were also highly supportive of this approach. Cllr Reavy will submit 
the application.
52.5 – Noticeboard Posting Guidelines

Cllr Reavy reported that a question had been asked about our policy for posting information on public 
noticeboards. It was agreed that the noticeboards are primarily for Parish events and information, which 
should take priority.  Other local events which may be of interest to parishioners can be posted if there is 
space. Businesses should not use the noticeboards to advertise commercial services & products.

52.6 – Twelfth Night Market - 7th January 2012

The Parish Council will be having a cake stall to raise funds to cover expenses connected with the 
Queens 
Diamond Jubilee Celebrations. Everyone is invited to make cakes and offer assistance. Cllr 
Griffin will manage the process. 
53  Correspondence In 

53.1 A follow-up letter had been received from the Peak Park about the formulation of a Body to 
‘Improve Engagement with Communities.’  Cllr Griffin advised that she had telephoned The Peak 
Park to report our positive relationship and could not see the requirement for another Body. This 
feedback had been useful, however the process will continue. 

53.2  A new sign to Alstonefield is now in place on the A515.


53.3 Staffordshire Moorlands Parish Assembly.  Winter Campaign.  There is an offer from the County 
Council to make additional salt and brine available on 5th November for collection. Cllr Griffin will make 
contact to establish the position. 

53.4 Staffordshire Police Citizens Panel – a request from this organisation to advertise their desire to 
increase membership on the Citizens Panel which provides a representative ‘voice’ for the communities 
of Staffordshire.  Cllr Reavy will place this communication on the website.

53.5 Best Kept Village Competition 2012.   Any parishioner who would like to co-ordinate an 
application should be encouraged to make contact with the Parish Council.

53.6 Postal Scam – Staffordshire Parish Councils Association have made us aware of this scam. A 
card is posted through your door from a company called PDS (Parcel Delivery Service) suggesting that 
they were unable to deliver a parcel and that you need to contact them on 0906 6611911 (premium rate 
number). Parishioners should NOT call this number, as this is a mail scam originating from Belize. If 
you call the number and you start to hear a recorded message you will already have been billed £315 
for the phone call. If any parishioner receives a card with these details, please contact Royal Mail Fraud 
on 020 7239 6655. Cllr Reavy will place this information on the website and in the next newsletter.
54  Any Other Business 

54.1  Cllr Peat reported that the large steps from Millway Lane down to Resident’s Car Park are 
loose and need some attention. It was agreed that this is a job for the Highways Team.


54.2 Cllr Griffin has cut the knotweed back on Greenhill Tip and the area is much improved.


54.3 Cllr Griffin received phone call from Terry Parker to ask whether the Parish Council would be 
interested in him using Greenhill Mere as a nature reserve. Cllr Griffin will invite Mr. Parker to our next 
meeting to explain his proposal.

54.4  Cllr Griffin has a quote for simple Church sign for the lower George Green where the old finger 
post was taken down. The initial quote for a simple sign is £55 + VAT, which was agreed in principle.





55  Date of Next Meeting – 14th December 2011
Signed  .................................................. (Chair)     Date.................................................

Council meetings are open to the public. Members of the public are also entitled to see the reports presented, if these are not subsequently published as part of the minutes and therefore automatically in the public record. Minutes and reports can be viewed by appointment with the Clerk and copies made, upon request, on payment of a charge. 21.09.11


